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balances of individual base year em-
ployers. The Board computes this bal-
ance, as of June 30 of each year, as fol-
lows: 

(1) Step 1. Compute the aggregate 
amount of all interest paid by the Ac-
count on loans from the Railroad Re-
tirement Account after September 30, 
1985, pursuant to section 10(d) of the 
RUIA, during the 12-month period end-
ing on June 30; 

(2) Step 2. Add the amount of unem-
ployment benefits paid by reason of 
strikes or work stoppages growing out 
of labor disputes and the cumulative 
benefit balance of any defunct em-
ployer; 

(3) Step 3. Add the aggregate amount 
of any other benefit payment that is 
not chargeable to a base year employer 
pursuant to subpart E of this part and 
any other expenditure not chargeable 
to the Fund; 

(4) Step 4. Subtract the aggregate 
amount of income to the Account re-
ceived as a proportionate part of the 
earnings of the unemployment trust 
fund, computed in accordance with sec-
tion 904(e) of the Social Security Act, 
and all income to the Account received 
as fines or penalties collected under 
the RUIA; 

(5) Step 5. Subtract the aggregate 
amount of all transfers from the Fund 
to the Account pursuant to section 
11(d) of the RUIA; 

(6) Step 6. Subtract the aggregate 
amount of any other cash receipt to 
the Account that cannot be treated as 
an adjustment to the benefit charges of 
a base year employer; 

(7) Step 7. Subtract the net cumu-
lative contribution balance of any 
defunct employer, calculated as of the 
date on which the Board determines 
that such employer is defunct. After 
the Board has computed the amount of 
the system unallocated charge balance 
as of June 30 of each year, the Board 
will publish notice of such amount in 
the FEDERAL REGISTER on or before Oc-
tober 15 of such year. 

(q) Three-year compensation base. An 
employer’s three-year compensation 
base as of any given June 30 is the ag-
gregate amount of compensation with 
respect to which the employer is liable 
for contributions under this part in the 

12 calendar quarters ending on such 
June 30. 

(r) Unallocated charge. An employer’s 
unallocated charge as of any given 
June 30 is the amount that, as of such 
June 30, bears the same ratio to the 
system unallocated charge balance as 
the employer’s 1-year compensation 
base bears to the system compensation 
base. The system unallocated charge 
balance is computed under paragraph 
(p) of this section and the system com-
pensation base under paragraph (o) of 
this section. 

§ 345.303 Computation of rate. 

(a) With respect to compensation in a 
calendar year that begins after Decem-
ber 31, 1992, the Board will compute, by 
October 15, 1992, and by October 15 of 
each subsequent year, a contribution 
rate for each employer (other than a 
new employer) in accordance with the 
following 8-step process: 

(1) Step 1. Compute the employer’s 
benefit ratio as of the preceding June 30; 

(2) Step 2. Compute the employer’s re-
serve ratio as of the preceding June 30 
and subtract it from the benefit ratio; 

(3) Step 3. Subtract the pooled credit 
ratio (if any) for the calendar year; 

(4) Step 4. Multiply the Step 3 result 
by 100, in order to obtain a percentage 
rate, and then round such rate to the 
nearest 100th of one percent. If the rate 
so computed is zero or less than zero, 
the percentage rate will be deemed zero 
at this point; 

(5) Step 5. Add 0.65 (the administra-
tive charge) to the percentage rate 
computed through Step 4. 

(6) Step 6. Add the surcharge rate (if 
any) for the calendar year; 

(7) Step 7. Add the pooled charge ratio 
(if any) for the calendar year, as com-
puted to four decimal places and multi-
plied by 100; 

(8) Step 8. If the rate computed 
through Step 7 is greater than 12 per-
cent (or 12.5 percent if a surcharge of 
3.5 percent is in effect for the calendar 
year), reduce the percentage rate so 
computed to 12 percent or 12.5 percent, 
if appropriate. 

(b) The percentage rate computed 
under paragraph (a) of this section is 
the employer’s rate of contribution for 
the calendar year in question. 
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(c)(1) Any computation that is to be 
made under this section on the basis of 
a 12-quarter period ending on a given 
June 30 shall be made on the basis of a 
period beginning on January 1, 1990, or 
on the first day of the first calendar 
quarter that begins after the date on 
which the employer first began to pay 
compensation subject to this part, or 
on July 1 of the third calendar year 
preceding that June 30, whichever date 
is later, and ending on that June 30. 

(2) The amount computed under para-
graph (c)(1) of this section shall be in-
creased to an amount that bears the 
same ratio to the amount so computed 
as 12 bears to the number of calendar 
quarters on which the computation is 
based. 

§ 345.304 New-employer contribution 
rates. 

(a) An employer whose coverage 
under the RUIA becomes effective after 
December 31, 1989, is considered a ‘‘new 
employer’’ for the purposes of this part 
and will be assigned a contribution 
rate as computed under this section. 
The Board shall determine where an 
employer is a new employer and, if so, 
the effective date of its coverage under 
the RUIA and its rate of contribution 
with respect to compensation paid to 
employees on and after such effective 
date. 

(b) Initial contribution rate. The rate 
of contribution with respect to com-
pensation paid in calendar months be-
fore the end of the first full calendar 
year that the employer is subject to 
this section shall be the average con-
tribution rate paid by all employers 
during the three calendar years pre-
ceding the calendar year before the cal-
endar year in which the compensation 
is paid. The Board will compute the av-
erage contribution rate by dividing the 
aggregate contributions paid by all em-
ployers during those three calendar 
years by the aggregate compensation 
with respect to which such contribu-
tions were paid and by then multi-
plying the resulting ratio, as computed 
to four decimal points, by 100. 

(c) Second contribution rate. The rate 
of contribution with respect to com-
pensation paid in months in the second 
full calendar year shall be the smaller 
of the maximum contribution limit 

under the RUIA or the percentage rate 
computed as follows: 

R
A B

=
( ) +2 2

3
(d) Third contribution rate. The rate of 

contribution with respect to compensa-
tion paid in months in the third full 
calendar year shall be the smaller of 
the maximum contribution limit under 
the RUIA or the percentage rate com-
puted as follows: 

R
A C

=
+3 2

3
(e) Subsequent calendar years. The 

rate of contribution with respect to 
months after the third full calendar 
year shall be determined under § 345.303 
of this part. 

(f) Meaning of symbols. For the pur-
pose of the formulas in paragraphs (c) 
and (d) of this section, ‘‘R’’ is the appli-
cable contribution rate being com-
puted; ‘‘A2’’ is the contribution rate 
that would have been determined under 
paragraph (b) of this section if the em-
ployer’s second calendar year had been 
its first full calendar year; ‘‘A3’’ is the 
contribution rate that would have been 
determined under paragraph (b) of this 
section, if the employer’s third cal-
endar year had been such employer’s 
first full calendar year; ‘‘B’’ is the con-
tribution rate for the employer as de-
termined under § 345.303 of this part for 
the employer’s second full calendar 
year; and ‘‘C’’ is the contribution rate 
for the employer as determined under 
§ 345.303 of this part for the employer’s 
third full calendar year. 

(g) Special rule for certain computa-
tions. For purposes of computing ‘‘B’’ 
and ‘‘C’’ in the formulas in this sec-
tion, the percentage rate computed 
under § 345.303 shall not be reduced 
under Step 8 of that section; and any 
computations that, under § 345.303, are 
to be made on the basis of a 4-quarter 
or 12-quarter period ending on a given 
June 30 shall be made on the basis of a 
period commencing with the first day 
of the first calendar quarter that be-
gins after the date on which the em-
ployer first began paying compensation 
subject to this part and ending on that 
June 30, and the amount so computed 
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